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The Last Word 
TThheerree  iiss  nnoo  kkiinngg  wwhhoo  hhaass  nnoott  hhaadd  aa  ssllaavvee  
aammoonngg  hhiiss  aanncceessttoorrss,,  aanndd  nnoo  ssllaavvee  wwhhoo  
hhaass  nnoott  hhaadd  aa  kkiinngg  aammoonngg  hhiiss..  ~~  Helen 

Keller. 
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  February June October 

Articles submitted 20 January 15 May 11 September 

Editing and layout 20-26 January 15-27 May 11-16 September 

Proof-reading 27 January-2 February 27 May-1 June 

 

16-23 September 

Edition to printers 3 February 2 June 29 September 

Edition  

distribution at 
monthly meetings 
(check dates) 

15 February 21 June 18 October 

Journal Contributions 2023 
 
Contributions for publication in the journal are welcome.  Electronic copies are 
preferred, in Word and Times New Roman font.  Paper copy is welcome if elec-
tronic form is not possible. 
 
There are no word length restraints, and no contribution is too short, but 1200 
words  is the preferred maximum length (this is 3-4 pages in the journal,  
depending on illustrations).  No article of interest to the family historian will be 
rejected because of word length.  The Society membership number of the author
(s) should be included. 
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Alfred died in 1928 at Kyabram and Ida Mary apparently moved to live with her 
daughter May Merricks at Moonee Ponds where she died on 21 November, 1930.  
They are both buried in the Kyabram Cemetery.  We were unsure where their grave 
was situated as some records of the cemetery had been destroyed in a fire, but even-
tually did locate the grave and have since put a marker on it. 
 
Binion background information kindly supplied by Mrs Judy Binion from Kyabram, 
Victoria.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mary Ida Binion nee Parkin.  Known as Ida 
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This is his story: 
 
Alfred was born at Richmond, Victoria in 1858.  The story goes that the family lived 
in a humpy on the banks of the Yarra River somewhere near the Swan Street Bridge.  
From records obtained from the Victorian Pioneer Index there were four children 
born to George and Mary Ann Binion who were married at St Georges Church in 
Melbourne in 1852.  George who grew up in Birmingham, England, was sent to  
Tasmania as a convict in 1848.  We are unsure of Mary Ann’s heritage as it is very 
difficult to research a Mary Ann Murphy from Ireland. 
 
So, by default, we find that all the children of George Binion and Mary Ann Murphy 
were abandoned in an orphanage in South Melbourne.  It is only because Sarah Ann 
died in the industrial home in South Melbourne when she was five years old “with 
parents unknown” that we knew she at least did not live at Parkin Lane at Richmond 
for very much of her short life.  The information available to us from the Public Rec-
ords Office did not throw any light as to why the children were left there, and both 
the parents were still alive at this time.  The possibilities are that poverty forced 
Mary Ann (who by the way was illiterate and 14 years old when she married) and 
George to leave the children there, and to run away interstate or overseas.  As yet we 
have been unable to find the death certificates of either of these two, although some 
information received from a researcher  in the United Kingdom suggests that George 
Binion died in 1873, although as yet we know not where.  It could be that Mary 
Anne Murphy and Mary Ann Williams are two different people, further research 
may determine this for us. 
 
Index to Children’s Register, searched 7 August, 1996 at Kyneton Library.  Found 
under Benion 
Surname Given Name  Born  Place  Volume Page 
Benion Alfred   1853 Victoria OS 1  15 
Benion Martha  1852 Victoria OS 2    9 
Benion  Ruth   1858 Victoria OS 2    9 
Benion  Ruth   1858 Victoria OS 4          439 
Benion  Sarah   1859 Victoria OS 2  19 
 
The four children were admitted to the Industrial School where Alfred’s youngest 
sister  Sarah Ann died, aged six years.  After a time Alfred was moved to another 
school in Sunbury from which he absconded.  Where he went after that, we do not 
know, but he was only 14 years of age.  However, he must have made his way to 
Dargalong where he met Ida Mary Parkin whom he married on 13 November, 1876.  
Alfred and Mary subsequently had 14 children.  They apparently lived in the area for 
sometime as nearly all the children were born at Moorilim which is not far from Dar-
galong or Murchison.  They later moved to live at Springhurst and then came back to 
reside at Wyuna where two of their sons, Samuel James and Robert had selected 
land. 
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 On Being a Volunteer 
 

All voluntary organisations depend on people giving a little of their time and  
energy to help keep things running.  Helping in this way is volunteering. 
 
Volunteering: 
 Benefits the community 
 Promotes participation and personal growth because it is done freely, 
 without coercion and for no financial regard. 
 Provides an opportunity to address human and social needs, and  
 Respects the rights, dignity and culture of other people. 
 
Volunteering rewards the volunteer at the same time as it rewards those who are 
helped. 
 
The Society’s  “Duty Staff” who make the use of our rooms possible, and make 
the Society’s collection so valuable, are volunteers.  By becoming a “duty”  
person, or helping out in some other constructive way, Society members learn 
more about the collection and are able, as a result, to use it better themselves.  
The potential rewards are great.  Why not give it a try? 

NEW MEMBERS 
 

We welcome the following new members to our Society 
 

Marlene Turner of Higgins, ACT 
Aliston Hetherington, Turvey Park 

Lawrence Brown, Kooringal 
I 

It is hoped that you will find being a member of  our Society a very productive and 
worthwhile experience, with a chance to meet new friends  and to further your 

research interests, using our many resources. 
. 

 
CONTINUING MEMBERS 

Please remember to renew subscriptions, returning your form and payment to the 
Society’s rooms or by mail to PO Box 307, Wagga Wagga, NSW, 2650. 
Direct Deposit:  Bendigo Bank, BSB No. 633000. A/C No. 169210739 
Please give details of name, membership number and reason for payment. 
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President’s Report  

 
Rob Walker – Member No. 696 

 
 
As we embark on another year our resolution is to continue helping find family history 
links for our members as well as taking enquiries from far afield, which all add up to 
new directions for those looking to tick off boxes in paper trails or databases. We are 
confident for that task by virtue of the number of great people we have behind the 
scenes doing book indexing or newspaper clippings that add into the rapid surname 
search program. 
 
We had our first general meeting of the year in January, our regular Book Night, and 
even though attendance was light on, the subject matter was very interesting in line 
with standards set over previous years. Again, we face the conundrum of what subject 
matter will encourage better attendance and save face for ourselves if we only muster 
small numbers for invited speakers. Such speakers will always be able to present 
different insights on family history from which we can all learn. 
 
The place our Family History Society holds in the wider historical context was brought 
home recently when the article on Genealogy Software from last October’s issue 
written by our own Committee member Rex Stanton, was picked up by the Ballarat 
Family History Society. They sought permission to use that material by asking if Rex 
would be available to do a Zoom link for one of their future meetings on that topic. 
How good is that? 
 
I made mention at the AGM last September that we have become custodians of the 
‘Pastoral Review’ collection (1893-1977) from CSU Archives as a result of their 
relocation. That has now been catalogued and I note that we hold some 750 monthly 
volumes or 72% of the total printed. There are a number of missing issues, even 
complete years are not available, so we are in the hunt for missing volumes that might 
still be out there. In addition to the magazines, we also received suitable shelving which 
fits with the rest of the library. Many of the Reviews are over 100 years old and 
therefore quite fragile. With that in mind the whole collection will only be available for 
research within our rooms in order to preserve what we can. 
 
As well as the task of part indexing each issue for references to Southern NSW, from 
this outstanding historical record, we have concentrated on a photo collection of First 
World War Volunteers from the monthly issues for the period 1914-1919. Over 1350 
individual photos of soldiers, and 14 nursing sisters, will be made available by Anzac 
Day as a separate index.  
 
With all this going on we need help from members who have some spare time for a 
variety of jobs that are collateral to our normal duties.  
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The In-Laws 
 

David Parkin—Member No. 810 
 
 
I have managed to find some information about those who married into the family of 
Sam and Maria Parkin (my great-grandparents).   With help I have been able to put 
together some  of the story of their daughter Ida Parkin.  My great-grandfather Sam 
was building the “Railway Terminus Hotel” at Murchison, Victoria during the 
1870’s.  A young runaway, Alfred Binion, from Melbourne, was among those who 
came to work there.  Eventually Alfred Binion married Mary Ida Parkin (known as 
Ada, who was born in 1859, at Heathcote, Victoria. 
 

Alfred Binion’s early life 
didn’t commence to a good 
start.  As children, Alfred 
and his three sisters were 
dumped by their parents 
and left to fend for 
themselves.  They were 
placed in an Industrial 
School.  Alfred ran away 
from there, and made his 
way to Dargalong (now 
Murchison East), Victoria.  
At the time the railway was 
going through, and the Pub 
sat on 80 acres, where Sam 
and Maria Parkin operated 
the Pub, and buggy hire, 
and a blacksmith business 
as well.  They need more 
workers and Alf started 
working for them.  Alf 
eventually married Sam 
and Maria Parkin’s 
daughter Mary Ida (Ida) on 
13 November, 1876.  
Actually Mary Ida Parkin 
was a sister to my 
grandfather, Robert Haslem 
Parkin. 

  Alfred Binion 
 
Alf and Ida has 14 children, and a farm at Kyabram, Victoria.  This is now run by 
their great-grandson, Ted Binion and his wife Judy, (who has kindly given me some 
of the story, which is enclosed). 
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More Christmas Party Celebrations 
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Editor’s Page 

      
Marcia McIntyre—Member No. 840 

 
Welcome to 2023.  As we commence another year, I wish everyone great success 
with their family history research and hoping that some amazing new discoveries are 
made by our members! 
 
On page 13 of this issue of the Murrumbidgee Ancestor is the third in the series of 
Geoff Haddin’s Monument Cards  in memory of the deaths of various  members of 
his family.  David Parkin tells the story on page 17 of the hard and difficult life of 
someone married into his family. 
 
Two new family history books have come to my notice in the last few months.   
Lorna Nixon has written a book on families at Stockinbingal, near Cootamundra.  
The title is Stockinbingal: Our Family Stories.  This book includes Lorna’s research 
plus contributions from 80 families who have ancestors or relatives at Stockinbingal.  
The cost is $45.00, plus postage, and can be purchased at the Heritage Centre, 
Stockinbingal, Australia Post, Stockinbingal, or the Cootamundra Newsagency.  
Please phone Lorna on 0427974140 for more details. 
  
The 2nd book is Young Pioneers, The lives of Peter John Rhall and Mary Ann 
Canfield: their Story and Their Descendants by Travyn Rhall.  A hardcover edition, 
400 pages. Peter John Rhall settled at Young NSW, in the 1860s.  His sister, 
Catherine Rhall, who was murdered near Beechworth, Victoria, in 1855, was my 
husband’s great-great grandmother.  The cost of the book is $110, plus $13.50 
postage.  Travyn can be contacted at travyn.rhall@gmail.com   
  
I have always been interested in the story of Andrew George Scott (better known as 
Captain Moonlite, the notorious bushranger involved in the siege at Wantabadgery in 
1879) and I have recently found that an academic at Charles Sturt University, Dr 
Matthew Grubit, as part of his thesis towards his studies for a PhD, has investigated 
how Captain Moonlite’s  journey from his work as a lay preacher in Victoria led to a 
life of violent crime  - The Crisis of Captain Moonlite: a case study of unbelief in 
Colonial Australia -  and can provide insights into people’s actions and the religious 
history of Australia.  It is claimed that this research by Dr Grubits is the first 
extensive study of Scott and the first work to study Scott’s religion.   
 
Further details can be found on the link below: 
https://news.csu.edu.au/feature/preacher-to-outlaw-notorious-bushranger-provides-
insights-into-countrys-religious-history 
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SOCIETY HAPPENINGS 
 

Jan Hurcum—Member No. 32 
 
Our September meeting was the Annual General Meeting with the usual cold  
weather.  However, the election of office bearers was successfully conducted and we 
are ready for another year of working on family research and collecting records to be 
useful for this subject.   
 
As we have not been getting attendance numbers at our meetings, we are continuing 
with general information and no guest speakers.  In October Chairman Neil gave in-
formation from our newsletter to keep members up to date, and Leanne gave a run-
down on all our present and future projects which will provide members and others 
with help towards their research.  The latest project involves indexing our collection 
of “Pastoral Review” magazines which were donated to our Society by Charles Sturt 
University Archives.  These magazines contain great details about rural families, 
properties etc., and there are photographs of World War 1 military and nurses.  
   
Ongoing projects are: newspaper clippings; indexing of local history books; Catholic 
burials; Alan Harris McDonald funeral files; Births, Deaths & Marriages from the 
“Daily Advertiser” (a CD will be released soon of 25 years with over 48,000  
records); digitisation of a collection of Narrandera newspapers which we hold;     
collecting house names from the older houses in Wagga.  We may need another 100 
years to finish all this work! 
 
We had a successful working bee in November, and our back shed is tidier, some 
excess papers/files have been organised, and the garden looks better too (especially 
since our expert gardener Col has returned and mowed our lawn).  Of course, there is 
always more to be done. 
 
Member Geoff Burch gave a talk on Wagga Showground at the November meeting.  
He has researched the first 20 years (from 1885) and will do more when the CSU 
Archives opens after its move to the North Campus of the University.  However, he 
has many photographs of different years of the show buildings and the show itself, 
and we were all very interested in his presentation. We didn’t realise that there used 
to be a rail siding adjoining the show-ground for transport of animals for display.  
Geoff is asking if anyone has photos of the show-ground at any time which he could 
borrow and copy. 
 
On 19 November member Robyn Jessiman and I were invited to speak about family 
history at a CWA gathering.  We had a very pleasant afternoon, and people seemed 
interested in what we had to say.  
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The retirement of Frank Gardner in August, 1942 brought to an end a successful ca-
reer as an engine driver for the New South Wales Government Railways.   His merito-
rious service bought about him being a recipient of the Imperial Service Medal (also 
known as the Kings Medal) in 1943, but one can assume the presentation in Septem-
ber, 1944 would have brought about by World War 2. 
 
The presentation of the Imperial Service Medal was made by 2nd Baron Wakehurst 
(Rt. Hon. John de Vere Loder), KG. KCMG. also referred in the press as Lord Wake-
hurst.  Contrary to the publication in the Wagga Wagga Daily Advertiser, Tuesday, 
September 26th, 1944 the presentation was conducted at Government House in  
Sydney.   There were, on the day, 160 recipients presented on this day. 
 
Below:  The Gardner Family.   Left hand group: Roy Gardner (brother of 
Frank), Eileen (Roy’s wife) unnamed child.  Right hand group.  Lola (daughter 
at front), Maude Gardner (Frank’s second wife), Frank Gardner. 
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(It should be explained that the deceased met her death by being given medicine 
measured in a glass which previously had strychnine in it.)” 

 
Below:  Mourning Card for Anastasia Gardner 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Anastacia Gardner (nee Frankcom) born Wagga Wagga 1883) was in hospital being 
treated for typhoid.  Her sudden passing left a husband with two children, Evelyn 
Francis and Leslie. 
 
Frank William Gardner was born on the 23 July, 1882 and rose to the rank of train 
driver at the age of 21 years of age.   Frank was the engine driver of the special train 
that did the stress test on the railway bridge at Gundagai on Thursday 2 April 1903.   
To be an engine driver at such a young age is an accomplishment in itself.    
 
Frank Gardner remarried on the Wednesday 15 July, 1908 to Miss Maud Lovelock in 
the Presbyterian Church, Junee.   The married couple, as was customary of the day, 
left by mail train for their honeymoon. 
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Of course, December is our Christmas party, and 24 members and guests enjoyed a 
very pleasant evening.  Chefs Rob and John did a very good job with the barbecue, 
and many thanks to members who supplied so many different and yummy salads and 
sweets.  A great night!  We also drew our Christmas raffle – first prize going to Susan 
and Tony Salmon (Journal Editor Marcia McIntyre’s friends) and second prize to a 
long-standing member Bill Weir.  Thank you to everyone who participated in the 
raffle. 
 
Our Book Night in January was not well attended, but I think those who came enjoyed 
getting together.  There was a wide variety of books, from a Time book of 
photographs; to Octavia Hill who began the National Trust in England and was 
instrumental in poor relief; Australian and English army uniforms and information; 
Henry Lawson’s stay in Bourke NSW; a modern murder story; the Reid family 
history; and a couple of local histories which have just been donated to our library. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
LEFT:  Shelving donated by 
Charles  Sturt University 
To house  copies of the “Pastoral 
Review”, also donated by CSU. 
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Above:  Our Secretary Jan and President Rob,  presiding at the Annual General 
Meeting in September. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The Society’s Christmas party in December.  Lots of delicious food consumed, 
and a great time had by all. 
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Mourning Cards - No. 3 
 

Geoff Haddin - Member No. 607   
 
The Mourning Card No. 3 is interesting as it is bewildering.    It is a card totally 
black with gold writing and the word “Anastacia” emblazoned across its centre.     
 
The Pratt photograph album, I believe, was put originally together by Mrs. Mary 
Pratt, wife of William Henry Pratt of “East Lynne” in the Winchendon Vale area.  
Mary, unfortunately passed away on the 18 July, 1906, aged 36 years, after having 
given birth to a daughter Edith M.   The relationship between the Gardner family and 
the Pratt family is unknown but the fact that this Mourning Card has a place in the 
Pratt photographic album is a mystery. 
 
Anastacia Gardner was the wife of Frank William Gardner , a train driver from the 
Junee Locomotive Depot, which was, at this time, located just across the road from 
the Union Club Hotel (now known as the Red Cow) in Junee.  Anastacia passed 
away under suspicious circumstances on the 12 February, 1906 aged 23 years. 
 
The passing of Anastacia made news in various publications in the area including 
Gundagai, Wagga Wagga Express, Cootamundra Herald and Wagga Advertiser. 
 
An abridged version of the Inquest into the mysterious death at Junee of Anastacia 
Gardner was published in the Wagga Wagga Advertiser, Thursday 1 March, 1906. 
 
“The inquest concerning the death of Anastacia Gardner, who died mysteriously at 
the local hospital recently, was concluded today, before Mr. Coroner Scobie and the 
following jury: - Messrs. W. Meldrum, W.J. Hiscock, W.J. Wheatley, G.W. Scrive-
ner, A.H. Knott and A. Duckworth.   The Government analyst’s report showed that 
he had found half a grain of strychnine in the stomach of deceased, which had been 
sent to him for analysis.   The evidence of Dr. Burgess, Government Medical Of-
ficer, of Wagga, who made the post-mortem.   The Coroner having summed up, the 
jury retired at 1.15.pm. and, after an hour’s absence, brought in the following ver-
dict.  ‘We find Anastacia Garner, in the State of New South Wales, wife of F.W. 
Garner, Junee, aforesaid, aged 23 years, met her death on Monday, 12th February, 
1906, while an inmate of the Junee Hospital, in New South Wales, from poison 
(strychnine) administered to the said Anastacia Garner by Nurse Single on 12th Feb-
ruary, 1906 at 9.40.pm. and further consider that Nurse Single was guilty of negli-
gence in using a glass without first washing it, the said glass having been previously 
used, and that the negligence does not in our opinion amount to manslaughter.  We 
also find that the matron of the Junee Hospital (Miss Mitchell) was guilty of negli-
gence in leaving a dirty glass on the dispensary without washing it after having used 
the said glass to measure liquor strychnine. We further find that in the opinion of 
negligence of the matron does not amount to manslaughter.  We wish to add the fol-
lowing rider:-  That we consider the custom of leaving used and unused glasses on 
the same table in the dispensary dangerous and should be abolished.’  
 
 



 

Murrumbidgee  Ancestor      12 February 2023 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Vale—Bruce William McAlister 
 

Neil Dallinger—Member No.352  
 

We regret to inform you that member Bruce McAlister passed away on 29 October, 
2022. 
 
Bruce was a teacher before retiring, and was a valued member of Wagga Wagga & 
District Family History Society.  He joined the Society in 1995, and was on the 
Committee from 1999 until 2004, and again in 2020-2021.  During that period Bruce 
was Secretary in 2000, President 2001-2004, and Journal Editor from 2000 to 2004. 
 
Bruce was an active participant in Society events including helping with our move to 
our Tarakan Avenue rooms; collecting information on small schools in the Riverina; 
helping with the publication of our cemetery transcription books; and taking photos for 
our Cenotaphs & Memorials project. 
 
Bruce and his wife Heather were both keen gardeners and contributed greatly in 
keeping our Society’s gardens and grounds in good condition. 
 
We extend our sympathy to Heather (also a member of the Society) and his extended 
family. 
 

Rest in Peace  
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NOTES FROM WAGGA WAGGA 
 

Compiled by Leanne Diessel  - Member No. 412 
 

In the latest Alan Harris McDonald funeral files that I have been indexing, I have 
come across some eulogies, some of these have been published in the Wagga Wagga 
Daily Advertiser in the deceased’s obituary. This one is the Eulogy of Kathleen 
Margaret TOY nee HEWETT, wife of Cecil TOY a renowned hotel owner in Wag-
ga Wagga. Cecil & Kath had no children. Cecil died at Wagga on the 23 October 
1995.  The author is unknown, written in April 1995. (Transcribed as is & not edit-
ed) 
 
KATHLEEN MARGARET TOY 
Mrs Kathleen Margaret Toy arrived in Wagga Wagga in 1939 with husband Cecil 
where they purchased the Wagga Hotel and in 1941 the Australian Hotel was ac-
quired and the Toys began their contributions to community affairs in Wagga  
Wagga. 
 
Kath will be remembered for her contribution to the cultural life of Wagga Wagga, 
particularly in the field of music. 
 
She was a pianist and organist, giving freely of her time, talent and support to many 
ventures. She played the Hammond organ at the Civic Theatre for Civic and special 
occasions, including the reception for the then Prime Minister of Australia, Mal-
colm Fraser in 1977. 
 
During the 1970s, Kath played an organ (lent by Palings) for the Children’s Thea-
tre Workshop Christmas Productions held outside in the Civic Theatre Gardens. 
 
For several years during the 1980s, Kath played the organ during the intermissions 
of the Annual Productions of the Inland Ballet Co. 
 
The organ in Joye’s Hall at Charles Sturt University (A gift from Cecil and Kath 
Toy) bears her name in honour of her contribution to music. 
 
She was for many years a patron and later a life member of the Wagga Wagga  
Eisteddfod Society. During those years she donated the “Kathleen Toy Trophy” 
for the Amateur Champion Piano Solo (Open) Section at the Eisteddfod. 
 
A much admired painting of “Katarina and Bianca” (two Shakespearian Characters) 
hangs in the upper foyer at the Civic Theatre, a contribution from Cecil and Kath 
Toy. 
 
Kath was a regular Theatre goer, always supportive of drama, music and ballet pro-
ductions presented in Wagga Wagga. 
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Whilst touring Europe in 1968 she visited our Sister City of Nordlingen and became 
a good friend of Burgomaster Kessler, she was the first lady visitor from Wagga 
Wagga. 
 
Kath was born in Bordertown SA on 27/1/1907, she married Cecil Toy in 
Bordertown on 1/9/33 and died in Wagga Wagga on 21/4/95 aged 88 years. 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Geoff Burch speaking about the history of 
The Wagga Showground at the November meeting. 
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RESEARCH 

 
Compiled by Leanne Diessel  -  Member No. 412 

 
Information required on the following places & people: 
 
For privacy reasons contact details cannot be published. If you can help with research, 
please email wwdfhs@yahoo.com.au or write to the  
Research Officer (C/- PO Box 307 Wagga Wagga NSW 2650) and  
information will be passed on. 
 
Pearl Mabel CAWTHORN who married1 Edward GIBBONS at Wagga in 1913, 
married2 Thomas Henry William JACKSON 1921 Sydney, Thomas had been resid-
ing at Wagga. 
Contact: Judy GRAY 
 
The son of Julia Margaretta McGAVIN born 1915 or 1917 in the Wagga district. 
Contact: Pam CLIFFORD 
 
Godfrey & Honora HILL of Coolac c1860s.  
Contact: Anne COOMER 
 
Catherine SHILSON who lived at Chiltern & Wodonga districts in the 1880s. 
Contact: Rosemary PIDGEON 
 
Burial of Mabel May PHILLIPS who died 1933 & buried C/E Wagga Cemetery 
Contact: Bruce HOWARD 
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Vale—Bruce William McAlister 
 

Neil Dallinger—Member No.352  
 

We regret to inform you that member Bruce McAlister passed away on 29 October, 
2022. 
 
Bruce was a teacher before retiring, and was a valued member of Wagga Wagga & 
District Family History Society.  He joined the Society in 1995, and was on the 
Committee from 1999 until 2004, and again in 2020-2021.  During that period Bruce 
was Secretary in 2000, President 2001-2004, and Journal Editor from 2000 to 2004. 
 
Bruce was an active participant in Society events including helping with our move to 
our Tarakan Avenue rooms; collecting information on small schools in the Riverina; 
helping with the publication of our cemetery transcription books; and taking photos for 
our Cenotaphs & Memorials project. 
 
Bruce and his wife Heather were both keen gardeners and contributed greatly in 
keeping our Society’s gardens and grounds in good condition. 
 
We extend our sympathy to Heather (also a member of the Society) and his extended 
family. 
 

Rest in Peace  
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Above:  Our Secretary Jan and President Rob,  presiding at the Annual General 
Meeting in September. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The Society’s Christmas party in December.  Lots of delicious food consumed, 
and a great time had by all. 
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Mourning Cards - No. 3 
 

Geoff Haddin - Member No. 607   
 
The Mourning Card No. 3 is interesting as it is bewildering.    It is a card totally 
black with gold writing and the word “Anastacia” emblazoned across its centre.     
 
The Pratt photograph album, I believe, was put originally together by Mrs. Mary 
Pratt, wife of William Henry Pratt of “East Lynne” in the Winchendon Vale area.  
Mary, unfortunately passed away on the 18 July, 1906, aged 36 years, after having 
given birth to a daughter Edith M.   The relationship between the Gardner family and 
the Pratt family is unknown but the fact that this Mourning Card has a place in the 
Pratt photographic album is a mystery. 
 
Anastacia Gardner was the wife of Frank William Gardner , a train driver from the 
Junee Locomotive Depot, which was, at this time, located just across the road from 
the Union Club Hotel (now known as the Red Cow) in Junee.  Anastacia passed 
away under suspicious circumstances on the 12 February, 1906 aged 23 years. 
 
The passing of Anastacia made news in various publications in the area including 
Gundagai, Wagga Wagga Express, Cootamundra Herald and Wagga Advertiser. 
 
An abridged version of the Inquest into the mysterious death at Junee of Anastacia 
Gardner was published in the Wagga Wagga Advertiser, Thursday 1 March, 1906. 
 
“The inquest concerning the death of Anastacia Gardner, who died mysteriously at 
the local hospital recently, was concluded today, before Mr. Coroner Scobie and the 
following jury: - Messrs. W. Meldrum, W.J. Hiscock, W.J. Wheatley, G.W. Scrive-
ner, A.H. Knott and A. Duckworth.   The Government analyst’s report showed that 
he had found half a grain of strychnine in the stomach of deceased, which had been 
sent to him for analysis.   The evidence of Dr. Burgess, Government Medical Of-
ficer, of Wagga, who made the post-mortem.   The Coroner having summed up, the 
jury retired at 1.15.pm. and, after an hour’s absence, brought in the following ver-
dict.  ‘We find Anastacia Garner, in the State of New South Wales, wife of F.W. 
Garner, Junee, aforesaid, aged 23 years, met her death on Monday, 12th February, 
1906, while an inmate of the Junee Hospital, in New South Wales, from poison 
(strychnine) administered to the said Anastacia Garner by Nurse Single on 12th Feb-
ruary, 1906 at 9.40.pm. and further consider that Nurse Single was guilty of negli-
gence in using a glass without first washing it, the said glass having been previously 
used, and that the negligence does not in our opinion amount to manslaughter.  We 
also find that the matron of the Junee Hospital (Miss Mitchell) was guilty of negli-
gence in leaving a dirty glass on the dispensary without washing it after having used 
the said glass to measure liquor strychnine. We further find that in the opinion of 
negligence of the matron does not amount to manslaughter.  We wish to add the fol-
lowing rider:-  That we consider the custom of leaving used and unused glasses on 
the same table in the dispensary dangerous and should be abolished.’  
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(It should be explained that the deceased met her death by being given medicine 
measured in a glass which previously had strychnine in it.)” 

 
Below:  Mourning Card for Anastasia Gardner 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Anastacia Gardner (nee Frankcom) born Wagga Wagga 1883) was in hospital being 
treated for typhoid.  Her sudden passing left a husband with two children, Evelyn 
Francis and Leslie. 
 
Frank William Gardner was born on the 23 July, 1882 and rose to the rank of train 
driver at the age of 21 years of age.   Frank was the engine driver of the special train 
that did the stress test on the railway bridge at Gundagai on Thursday 2 April 1903.   
To be an engine driver at such a young age is an accomplishment in itself.    
 
Frank Gardner remarried on the Wednesday 15 July, 1908 to Miss Maud Lovelock in 
the Presbyterian Church, Junee.   The married couple, as was customary of the day, 
left by mail train for their honeymoon. 
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Of course, December is our Christmas party, and 24 members and guests enjoyed a 
very pleasant evening.  Chefs Rob and John did a very good job with the barbecue, 
and many thanks to members who supplied so many different and yummy salads and 
sweets.  A great night!  We also drew our Christmas raffle – first prize going to Susan 
and Tony Salmon (Journal Editor Marcia McIntyre’s friends) and second prize to a 
long-standing member Bill Weir.  Thank you to everyone who participated in the 
raffle. 
 
Our Book Night in January was not well attended, but I think those who came enjoyed 
getting together.  There was a wide variety of books, from a Time book of 
photographs; to Octavia Hill who began the National Trust in England and was 
instrumental in poor relief; Australian and English army uniforms and information; 
Henry Lawson’s stay in Bourke NSW; a modern murder story; the Reid family 
history; and a couple of local histories which have just been donated to our library. 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
LEFT:  Shelving donated by 
Charles  Sturt University 
To house  copies of the “Pastoral 
Review”, also donated by CSU. 
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SOCIETY HAPPENINGS 
 

Jan Hurcum—Member No. 32 
 
Our September meeting was the Annual General Meeting with the usual cold  
weather.  However, the election of office bearers was successfully conducted and we 
are ready for another year of working on family research and collecting records to be 
useful for this subject.   
 
As we have not been getting attendance numbers at our meetings, we are continuing 
with general information and no guest speakers.  In October Chairman Neil gave in-
formation from our newsletter to keep members up to date, and Leanne gave a run-
down on all our present and future projects which will provide members and others 
with help towards their research.  The latest project involves indexing our collection 
of “Pastoral Review” magazines which were donated to our Society by Charles Sturt 
University Archives.  These magazines contain great details about rural families, 
properties etc., and there are photographs of World War 1 military and nurses.  
   
Ongoing projects are: newspaper clippings; indexing of local history books; Catholic 
burials; Alan Harris McDonald funeral files; Births, Deaths & Marriages from the 
“Daily Advertiser” (a CD will be released soon of 25 years with over 48,000  
records); digitisation of a collection of Narrandera newspapers which we hold;     
collecting house names from the older houses in Wagga.  We may need another 100 
years to finish all this work! 
 
We had a successful working bee in November, and our back shed is tidier, some 
excess papers/files have been organised, and the garden looks better too (especially 
since our expert gardener Col has returned and mowed our lawn).  Of course, there is 
always more to be done. 
 
Member Geoff Burch gave a talk on Wagga Showground at the November meeting.  
He has researched the first 20 years (from 1885) and will do more when the CSU 
Archives opens after its move to the North Campus of the University.  However, he 
has many photographs of different years of the show buildings and the show itself, 
and we were all very interested in his presentation. We didn’t realise that there used 
to be a rail siding adjoining the show-ground for transport of animals for display.  
Geoff is asking if anyone has photos of the show-ground at any time which he could 
borrow and copy. 
 
On 19 November member Robyn Jessiman and I were invited to speak about family 
history at a CWA gathering.  We had a very pleasant afternoon, and people seemed 
interested in what we had to say.  
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The retirement of Frank Gardner in August, 1942 brought to an end a successful ca-
reer as an engine driver for the New South Wales Government Railways.   His merito-
rious service bought about him being a recipient of the Imperial Service Medal (also 
known as the Kings Medal) in 1943, but one can assume the presentation in Septem-
ber, 1944 would have brought about by World War 2. 
 
The presentation of the Imperial Service Medal was made by 2nd Baron Wakehurst 
(Rt. Hon. John de Vere Loder), KG. KCMG. also referred in the press as Lord Wake-
hurst.  Contrary to the publication in the Wagga Wagga Daily Advertiser, Tuesday, 
September 26th, 1944 the presentation was conducted at Government House in  
Sydney.   There were, on the day, 160 recipients presented on this day. 
 
Below:  The Gardner Family.   Left hand group: Roy Gardner (brother of 
Frank), Eileen (Roy’s wife) unnamed child.  Right hand group.  Lola (daughter 
at front), Maude Gardner (Frank’s second wife), Frank Gardner. 
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More Christmas Party Celebrations 
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Editor’s Page 

      
Marcia McIntyre—Member No. 840 

 
Welcome to 2023.  As we commence another year, I wish everyone great success 
with their family history research and hoping that some amazing new discoveries are 
made by our members! 
 
On page 13 of this issue of the Murrumbidgee Ancestor is the third in the series of 
Geoff Haddin’s Monument Cards  in memory of the deaths of various  members of 
his family.  David Parkin tells the story on page 17 of the hard and difficult life of 
someone married into his family. 
 
Two new family history books have come to my notice in the last few months.   
Lorna Nixon has written a book on families at Stockinbingal, near Cootamundra.  
The title is Stockinbingal: Our Family Stories.  This book includes Lorna’s research 
plus contributions from 80 families who have ancestors or relatives at Stockinbingal.  
The cost is $45.00, plus postage, and can be purchased at the Heritage Centre, 
Stockinbingal, Australia Post, Stockinbingal, or the Cootamundra Newsagency.  
Please phone Lorna on 0427974140 for more details. 
  
The 2nd book is Young Pioneers, The lives of Peter John Rhall and Mary Ann 
Canfield: their Story and Their Descendants by Travyn Rhall.  A hardcover edition, 
400 pages. Peter John Rhall settled at Young NSW, in the 1860s.  His sister, 
Catherine Rhall, who was murdered near Beechworth, Victoria, in 1855, was my 
husband’s great-great grandmother.  The cost of the book is $110, plus $13.50 
postage.  Travyn can be contacted at travyn.rhall@gmail.com   
  
I have always been interested in the story of Andrew George Scott (better known as 
Captain Moonlite, the notorious bushranger involved in the siege at Wantabadgery in 
1879) and I have recently found that an academic at Charles Sturt University, Dr 
Matthew Grubit, as part of his thesis towards his studies for a PhD, has investigated 
how Captain Moonlite’s  journey from his work as a lay preacher in Victoria led to a 
life of violent crime  - The Crisis of Captain Moonlite: a case study of unbelief in 
Colonial Australia -  and can provide insights into people’s actions and the religious 
history of Australia.  It is claimed that this research by Dr Grubits is the first 
extensive study of Scott and the first work to study Scott’s religion.   
 
Further details can be found on the link below: 
https://news.csu.edu.au/feature/preacher-to-outlaw-notorious-bushranger-provides-
insights-into-countrys-religious-history 
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President’s Report  

 
Rob Walker – Member No. 696 

 
 
As we embark on another year our resolution is to continue helping find family history 
links for our members as well as taking enquiries from far afield, which all add up to 
new directions for those looking to tick off boxes in paper trails or databases. We are 
confident for that task by virtue of the number of great people we have behind the 
scenes doing book indexing or newspaper clippings that add into the rapid surname 
search program. 
 
We had our first general meeting of the year in January, our regular Book Night, and 
even though attendance was light on, the subject matter was very interesting in line 
with standards set over previous years. Again, we face the conundrum of what subject 
matter will encourage better attendance and save face for ourselves if we only muster 
small numbers for invited speakers. Such speakers will always be able to present 
different insights on family history from which we can all learn. 
 
The place our Family History Society holds in the wider historical context was brought 
home recently when the article on Genealogy Software from last October’s issue 
written by our own Committee member Rex Stanton, was picked up by the Ballarat 
Family History Society. They sought permission to use that material by asking if Rex 
would be available to do a Zoom link for one of their future meetings on that topic. 
How good is that? 
 
I made mention at the AGM last September that we have become custodians of the 
‘Pastoral Review’ collection (1893-1977) from CSU Archives as a result of their 
relocation. That has now been catalogued and I note that we hold some 750 monthly 
volumes or 72% of the total printed. There are a number of missing issues, even 
complete years are not available, so we are in the hunt for missing volumes that might 
still be out there. In addition to the magazines, we also received suitable shelving which 
fits with the rest of the library. Many of the Reviews are over 100 years old and 
therefore quite fragile. With that in mind the whole collection will only be available for 
research within our rooms in order to preserve what we can. 
 
As well as the task of part indexing each issue for references to Southern NSW, from 
this outstanding historical record, we have concentrated on a photo collection of First 
World War Volunteers from the monthly issues for the period 1914-1919. Over 1350 
individual photos of soldiers, and 14 nursing sisters, will be made available by Anzac 
Day as a separate index.  
 
With all this going on we need help from members who have some spare time for a 
variety of jobs that are collateral to our normal duties.  
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The In-Laws 
 

David Parkin—Member No. 810 
 
 
I have managed to find some information about those who married into the family of 
Sam and Maria Parkin (my great-grandparents).   With help I have been able to put 
together some  of the story of their daughter Ida Parkin.  My great-grandfather Sam 
was building the “Railway Terminus Hotel” at Murchison, Victoria during the 
1870’s.  A young runaway, Alfred Binion, from Melbourne, was among those who 
came to work there.  Eventually Alfred Binion married Mary Ida Parkin (known as 
Ada, who was born in 1859, at Heathcote, Victoria. 
 

Alfred Binion’s early life 
didn’t commence to a good 
start.  As children, Alfred 
and his three sisters were 
dumped by their parents 
and left to fend for 
themselves.  They were 
placed in an Industrial 
School.  Alfred ran away 
from there, and made his 
way to Dargalong (now 
Murchison East), Victoria.  
At the time the railway was 
going through, and the Pub 
sat on 80 acres, where Sam 
and Maria Parkin operated 
the Pub, and buggy hire, 
and a blacksmith business 
as well.  They need more 
workers and Alf started 
working for them.  Alf 
eventually married Sam 
and Maria Parkin’s 
daughter Mary Ida (Ida) on 
13 November, 1876.  
Actually Mary Ida Parkin 
was a sister to my 
grandfather, Robert Haslem 
Parkin. 

  Alfred Binion 
 
Alf and Ida has 14 children, and a farm at Kyabram, Victoria.  This is now run by 
their great-grandson, Ted Binion and his wife Judy, (who has kindly given me some 
of the story, which is enclosed). 
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This is his story: 
 
Alfred was born at Richmond, Victoria in 1858.  The story goes that the family lived 
in a humpy on the banks of the Yarra River somewhere near the Swan Street Bridge.  
From records obtained from the Victorian Pioneer Index there were four children 
born to George and Mary Ann Binion who were married at St Georges Church in 
Melbourne in 1852.  George who grew up in Birmingham, England, was sent to  
Tasmania as a convict in 1848.  We are unsure of Mary Ann’s heritage as it is very 
difficult to research a Mary Ann Murphy from Ireland. 
 
So, by default, we find that all the children of George Binion and Mary Ann Murphy 
were abandoned in an orphanage in South Melbourne.  It is only because Sarah Ann 
died in the industrial home in South Melbourne when she was five years old “with 
parents unknown” that we knew she at least did not live at Parkin Lane at Richmond 
for very much of her short life.  The information available to us from the Public Rec-
ords Office did not throw any light as to why the children were left there, and both 
the parents were still alive at this time.  The possibilities are that poverty forced 
Mary Ann (who by the way was illiterate and 14 years old when she married) and 
George to leave the children there, and to run away interstate or overseas.  As yet we 
have been unable to find the death certificates of either of these two, although some 
information received from a researcher  in the United Kingdom suggests that George 
Binion died in 1873, although as yet we know not where.  It could be that Mary 
Anne Murphy and Mary Ann Williams are two different people, further research 
may determine this for us. 
 
Index to Children’s Register, searched 7 August, 1996 at Kyneton Library.  Found 
under Benion 
Surname Given Name  Born  Place  Volume Page 
Benion Alfred   1853 Victoria OS 1  15 
Benion Martha  1852 Victoria OS 2    9 
Benion  Ruth   1858 Victoria OS 2    9 
Benion  Ruth   1858 Victoria OS 4          439 
Benion  Sarah   1859 Victoria OS 2  19 
 
The four children were admitted to the Industrial School where Alfred’s youngest 
sister  Sarah Ann died, aged six years.  After a time Alfred was moved to another 
school in Sunbury from which he absconded.  Where he went after that, we do not 
know, but he was only 14 years of age.  However, he must have made his way to 
Dargalong where he met Ida Mary Parkin whom he married on 13 November, 1876.  
Alfred and Mary subsequently had 14 children.  They apparently lived in the area for 
sometime as nearly all the children were born at Moorilim which is not far from Dar-
galong or Murchison.  They later moved to live at Springhurst and then came back to 
reside at Wyuna where two of their sons, Samuel James and Robert had selected 
land. 
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 On Being a Volunteer 
 

All voluntary organisations depend on people giving a little of their time and  
energy to help keep things running.  Helping in this way is volunteering. 
 
Volunteering: 
 Benefits the community 
 Promotes participation and personal growth because it is done freely, 
 without coercion and for no financial regard. 
 Provides an opportunity to address human and social needs, and  
 Respects the rights, dignity and culture of other people. 
 
Volunteering rewards the volunteer at the same time as it rewards those who are 
helped. 
 
The Society’s  “Duty Staff” who make the use of our rooms possible, and make 
the Society’s collection so valuable, are volunteers.  By becoming a “duty”  
person, or helping out in some other constructive way, Society members learn 
more about the collection and are able, as a result, to use it better themselves.  
The potential rewards are great.  Why not give it a try? 

NEW MEMBERS 
 

We welcome the following new members to our Society 
 

Marlene Turner of Higgins, ACT 
Aliston Hetherington, Turvey Park 

Lawrence Brown, Kooringal 
I 

It is hoped that you will find being a member of  our Society a very productive and 
worthwhile experience, with a chance to meet new friends  and to further your 

research interests, using our many resources. 
. 

 
CONTINUING MEMBERS 

Please remember to renew subscriptions, returning your form and payment to the 
Society’s rooms or by mail to PO Box 307, Wagga Wagga, NSW, 2650. 
Direct Deposit:  Bendigo Bank, BSB No. 633000. A/C No. 169210739 
Please give details of name, membership number and reason for payment. 
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  February June October 

Articles submitted 20 January 15 May 11 September 

Editing and layout 20-26 January 15-27 May 11-16 September 

Proof-reading 27 January-2 February 27 May-1 June 

 

16-23 September 

Edition to printers 3 February 2 June 29 September 

Edition  

distribution at 
monthly meetings 
(check dates) 

15 February 21 June 18 October 

Journal Contributions 2023 
 
Contributions for publication in the journal are welcome.  Electronic copies are 
preferred, in Word and Times New Roman font.  Paper copy is welcome if elec-
tronic form is not possible. 
 
There are no word length restraints, and no contribution is too short, but 1200 
words  is the preferred maximum length (this is 3-4 pages in the journal,  
depending on illustrations).  No article of interest to the family historian will be 
rejected because of word length.  The Society membership number of the author
(s) should be included. 
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Alfred died in 1928 at Kyabram and Ida Mary apparently moved to live with her 
daughter May Merricks at Moonee Ponds where she died on 21 November, 1930.  
They are both buried in the Kyabram Cemetery.  We were unsure where their grave 
was situated as some records of the cemetery had been destroyed in a fire, but even-
tually did locate the grave and have since put a marker on it. 
 
Binion background information kindly supplied by Mrs Judy Binion from Kyabram, 
Victoria.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mary Ida Binion nee Parkin.  Known as Ida 
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The Last Word 
TThheerree  iiss  nnoo  kkiinngg  wwhhoo  hhaass  nnoott  hhaadd  aa  ssllaavvee  
aammoonngg  hhiiss  aanncceessttoorrss,,  aanndd  nnoo  ssllaavvee  wwhhoo  
hhaass  nnoott  hhaadd  aa  kkiinngg  aammoonngg  hhiiss..  ~~  Helen 

Keller. 
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